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1:15 PM

5825 FLORIDA BOULEVARD
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BATON ROUGE, LA
PROCEEDINGS/MINUTES                 

CALL TO ORDER
Chairman Skains called the regular monthly Commission Meeting to order at 1:15 P.M.  Chairman Skains gave the invocation and Mr. Daigle led in the Pledge of Allegiance.  
ROLL CALL

The roll was called by Ms. Laura Edwards.

Members and Alternate Members present: Mr. Reggie Skains, Chairman; Dr. Ernest Girouard, Vice Chairman; Mr. John Compton, Secretary/ Treasurer; Mr. Randell Fletcher; Mr. Ed Yerger and Mr. David Daigle.   

Members absent: Mr. Donavon Taves, LACD President; and Dr. Rogers Leonard, LSU AgCenter; Southern University Agricultural Center Representative
A quorum was present.

Others Present: Mr. Brad Spicer, LDAF-OSWC/Executive Director SSWCC; Mr. Kevin Norton, USDA-NRCS; Mr. Joey Breaux, LDAF-OSWC; Ms. Laura Edwards, LDAF-OSWC; and Jeremy Rodriguez, LDAF-OSWC. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS

Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commissioners and there were none.
APPROVAL OF THE MINUTES
Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the January 24, 2017 State Commission minutes and there were none. Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve the January 24, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  
Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the January 24, 2017 State Commission Meeting minutes as mailed.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS

Chairman Skains said they would now take up Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Spicer to review them with the State Commission.
NRCS/OSWC Farm Bill Cooperative Agreement    

Mr. Spicer said the districts are continuing to earn their Farm Bill funds on schedule.  He said 52% of all funds had been earned through January and some districts have already earned 100% of their allocated funds.  He said they have eight months left in the cooperative agreement to earn their remaining funds. He said they are having some difficulty in getting key districts to hire employees to assist in Farm Bill implementation. He said the Tensas-Concordia SWCD will have two new employees within the next 3-4 weeks. Mr. Norton said NRCS added a lot of money at the end of their fiscal year because districts requested the opportunity to hire technicians to help support the Farm Bill work, especially in the Initiative watersheds whether it is a water quality effort or the Mississippi River Basin Initiative.  He said at this point we have funding to hire three technicians.  He said we really have a great opportunity if the districts can come up with the 25% match. He said we need to use the funds here in Louisiana and especially when we did it at the districts’ requests.  He said at this point we only have two districts that are in the process of hiring a technician; one of the districts is trying to work out a partnership with neighboring districts to get that third technician.  He said the funds are available but it does require the districts to contribute a 25% match and he asked the Commission to share this information with everyone; he said there is enough money to pay an employee for three years.

Mr. Yerger said they discussed it, but found several problems with it one being not having a vehicle for the employee to use when traveling from district to district.  Mr. Norton said they may have a vehicle for them to use as they are under a freeze on hiring and there are vehicles in St. Jo right now that are not being fully used due to vacant positions, so we do have vehicles that can be used in the near term and we can work something out for the long term. 
Dr. Girouard asked what type of training will the technician receive; it takes more than a year and that’s a problem.  Mr. Norton said this is just the initial commitment and for the initiatives to continue, I cannot speak to what long term we will have with this administration but they have been very successful and if they continue then they probably will continue to fund these positions if there is work for them.  Chairman Skains said a three year commitment is about as long as you can get with any agreement.
Legislative Special Session / State Funding
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this item with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said it is still uncertain what will happen with the budget. Mr. Fletcher said he was in the Senate and Mr. Skains said he was in the House this morning and heard a lot of discussion that makes it obvious that they have not made a firm decision on the budget except that there will be cuts.  Mr. Spicer said we have gone from a minor cut, and then to a multi-million dollar cut, then to two million and the last he heard this morning, it is up to three million, almost 10% of the LDAF state funds, which would be devastating to LDAF.  He said we have less than one-half of a year to make up for the cut so what we are looking at with this proposed cut would amount to almost a 25% cut.  Chairman Skains said he was told by a legislator that the Senate was considering using 99 million dollars of the rainy day fund and the House was at 75 million and someone has an amendment to propose a 3% cut across the boards with some of it going to repay the rainy day fund which cannot go into effect until July 1st.  He said they are hoping to tag that onto the 99 million so they can probably settle on it from the rainy day fund. He said these folks are grandstanding because they are all running for office soon and that is the problem. He asked Mr. Fletcher what he found out from the Senate.  Mr. Fletcher said he understood about the same thing that Chairman Skains said; they will have to take the 3% and put it in another fund to refinance debt so they will have funds to pay off the debt.
District supervisor Election June 10. 2017

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this item with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said each Commissioner has a packet that needs to be approved so it can be sent out to the districts.  He said the nominating period will begin April 1 and end April 30, 2017 and if there is an election, it will be the second Saturday in June, on June 10, 2017.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members about the 2017 Supervisor Election Guidance and Nominating Petition; and there were none.  Chairman Skains called for a motion to approve as provided the 2017 Supervisor Election Guidance and Nominating Petition and for the OSWC to send them to each district office.

Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the 2017 Supervisor Election Guidance and Nominating Petition and for the OSWC to send them to each district office.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously.
District Audit Reports

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review this with the Commission.   Mr. Spices said we had six districts cited for not complying with the budget requirements when it comes to adjusting budget changes greater than 5% or not updating their budget at the end of the year.  He said four of them have been resolved; he was not sure of the status of D’Arbonne’s and Chairman Skains said theirs has also been resolved.  Mr. Spicer said then the only other district citing was New Iberia and they had an issue regarding the management of district funds and it also has been resolved.  He said with all these issues resolved, we are left with only the one district with an actual citing.  Dr. Girouard asked if those violations will cause any additional problems for anyone. Mr. Spicer said no, but if we had not gotten them resolved, the LDAF internal auditors would likely be auditing the districts.  He said it appears the revised budget issue was likely caused by the method the audits were conducted. Mr. Spicer said the audits were revised and the proper paperwork was submitted to the CPA.  Dr. Girouard said they seem to be pushing more and more regulatory and financial requirements out onto the districts such as these AUP’s.  Mr. Spicer said no, that did not change anything or make more rigid financial requirements for your office; it just clarified what the CPA will look for in agencies required to do annual audits.
Chairman Skains asked if anyone had any questions, there were none.
NEW BUSINESS
Chairman Skains said they would now take up the next agenda item, Unfinished Business and asked Mr. Norton to give his report.
NRCS State Conservationist Report
Mr. Norton handed out the February Conservation Report Update to the Commissioners and said the gopher tortoise as shown on the front page are large tortoises, not small like box tortoises and they reside in the Florida Parishes.  He said they have had a landscape conservation initiative on working lands for wildlife in the longleaf pine habitat in Tangipahoa Parish.  He said this is directed at restoring the longleaf pine and native grass habitat in the region.  He said their work on the 650 acre Girl Scout Camp Whispering Pines is an example of what conservation practices can do for the land and wildlife.  Mr. Norton said they are utilizing the Conservation Stewardship Program, EQIP and the Working Lands for Wildlife Initiative to benefit the gopher tortoise habitat so we highlighted this as our success story this month.  
Mr. Norton said they recently held the Women in Agriculture Conference in Alexandria.  He said this is a fifteen year old movement in certain parts of the country, but it has not really been very active here in Louisiana until recently.  He said for five years we have had good conferences, but mostly attended by agency heads that provided updates on the programs and things the agencies had to offer.  He said it was not a program led by the women it was meant to target so we changed the meeting structure and by every measure it was a success; something completely different than what has been done in Louisiana in the past. He said it was not an NRCS led event, NRCS just provided some funding to it to get some quality speakers to participate.  He said it was the consensus of those that attended this year’s conference that they would like for it to continue in this venue not just for next year but into future and to become a part of the movement across the country. He said it was very well attended with 125-130 attendees and with more than half of them being non-government related.
Mr. Norton said they are continuing program delivery of CSP, EQIP, and WRE as all of these are mandatory funded at the authorized level in the Farm Bill.  He said the CSP signup period has concluded and they had over 400 applications which are on par with past signups.  He said they have a reasonably good acreage allocated and they are evaluating the applications. He said this is the re-invented Conservation Stewardship Program and does require re-thinking of how to evaluate a person’s property and it takes quite a bit of time on the first few but most offices are starting to really move them quickly.  He said there is lot of flexibility and opportunity to do good things with producers.  Mr. Norton said the EQIP pools have all closed but some offices are having additional pools but we are in the process of wrapping up those applications. He said this Friday is the last day to signup for the first evaluation pool for the Wetland Reserve Easement Program.  He said for whatever reason they are experiencing a surge in applications for the WRE programs.  Mr. Norton said in the past they have consistently been able to fund 70-80% of our applications but they are not sure they are going to be able to do that this year because of the increase in the applications.
Mr. Norton said he is not able to attend the March Legislative Fly-In; he will be speaking on a panel at the American Water Works Association conference in New Orleans but NRCS will support those going to D.C. as best they can.
Mr. Norton said in conclusion the conservation partnership continues to deliver conservation programs. Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Norton for his report and said the next item is Correspondence. 
Correspondence

Chairman Skains said the first item is a letter from the Natchitoches SWCD requesting approval from the Commission to allow their technician, Mr. James Cox to earn overtime for approximately four months to assist in the District Feral Hog Project. Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve Mr. James Cox earning overtime for approximately four months beginning this pay period.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the Natchitoches SWCD employee James Cox to earn overtime for approximately four months beginning this pay period to assist with the Feral Hog Program.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next item is a letter from the St. Martin SWCD requesting approval from the Commission to allow them to enter into a contract with the CPA firm of Cantrell CPA Services, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2017 audit at the cost of not more than $1,000.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the St. Martin SWCD entering into a contract with the CPA firm of Cantrell CPA Services, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2017 audit at the cost of not more than $1,000.
Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the St. Martin SWCD entering into a contract with the CPA firm of Cantrell CPA Services, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2017 audit at the cost of not more than $1,000. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains said the next item is a letter from the Lafayette SWCD requesting approval from the Commission to allow them to enter into a contract with the CPA firm of Cantrell CPA Services, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2017 audit and accounting monitoring service beginning with the quarter ending March 31, 2017 at the cost of not more than $1,210.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. He said if there were no other comments, then he would call for a motion to approve the Lafayette SWCD entering into a contract with the CPA firm of Cantrell CPA Services, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2017 audit and accounting monitoring service beginning with the quarter ending March 31, 2017 at the cost of not more than $1,210.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the Lafayette SWCD entering into a contract with the CPA firm of Cantrell CPA Services, LLC to conduct the district’s FYE June 30, 2017 audit and accounting monitoring service beginning with the quarter ending March 31, 2017 at the cost of not more than $1,210.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously.

Dr. Girouard said this is the same CPA firm his district uses and they are very good.
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Spicer to review the new articles with the Commission.  Mr. Spicer said he would quickly review them if anyone had a question or comment, please speak up.  He said the first item is the February 21, 2017 Louisiana Daily Voice with several news articles, beginning with Commissioner Strain’s report on the LDAF budget where the house approved HRCR 1801 that “directs the State Treasurer to take payments from all the constitutional and statutory dedicated funds and make a pro rata payment against state debt.”  He said this translates into $90 million from constitutional and statutory dedicated funds to pay toward bond redemption and of those are $32 million in dedicated funds from LDAF that are voluntarily paid by producers for programs such as the cotton and grain indemnity funds and the self-insurance fund.  He said Commissioner Strain said they opposed the legislation, but it moved forward and was headed to the senate; the special session is to end tomorrow, February 23rd at midnight. He said it is possible that if this passes, then next year these commodity groups may decide not to voluntarily pay those millions in funds.  Mr. Spicer said the next news article in the Daily Voice regards the LDAF Seed Lab discovering that most seed rice available to Louisiana growers did not meet the current minimum certified seed germination standard and had this not been discovered it could have resulted in a significant shortage of rice for the 2017 planting season and more than $100 million loss or over 20% for our rice farmers.  He said rice is approximately $482 million industry in Louisiana.  Mr. Spicer said the last news article in the Daily Voice regards burndown by farmers getting ready to plant but the LSU AgCenter research has shown that winter vegetation in the field is a buffet for worms and removing this buffet 4-6 weeks prior to planting will cause the worms to die or move to another food source such as crop seedlings. He said although removing the buffet by early burndown reduces the competition between weeds and crops but those fields may need another application of residual herbicide as it only works on bare soil. He said there are so many scenarios so the LSU AgCenter recommends giving the local county agent a call for help as all producers doing burndown want to strive to plant in a weed-free seedbed.  
Mr. Spicer said the next Press Release states Congress reintroduces legislation to cut red tape for conservationists by exempting them from the unnecessary and burdensome reporting requirements that require all incorporated business entities, including many small farms, ranches and forest operations, to register with the federal government’s System for Award Management (SAM) and obtain a Data Universal Numbering System (DUNS) number to receive financial assistance from federal agencies like NRCS. He said by mandating farmers and ranchers to comply with these very time consuming requirements complicates conservation delivery and discourages farmers from participating in NRCS cost-share programs.  He said the SAM and DUNS process is very time consuming and is not user friendly.
Mr. Norton said this piece of legislation deals with anyone doing business with NRCS as an entity, not as a private individual using their own social security number.  He said individuals do not have to do anything, but a large part of NRCS customers are corporations, partnerships, LLCs – all those kind of entities have to have a DUNS and a SAMs cage code number in order to enroll in a program for reimbursement. He said he knows it has become quite onerous and complicated for a lot of producers to get the SAMs number for a lot of producers and they are electing to not participate in conservation program just because of the paperwork; not that they are opposed to it, but just that when they get into it, it is very time consuming and difficult.  He said that is the situation, but they are complying with the law and until it is changed NRCS has no other choice but to comply. He said it appears that NACD is supporting legislative action to exempt conservation programs from the DUNS and SAM number requirement process.  He said it applies to LDAF and the State Commission when NRCS enters into agreements with them as it applies to every organization that does business with NRCS as an entity.  Chairman Skains said the legislation has been introduced; it is just a matter where it is sitting right now.  Mr. Spicer said they all may remember what OSWC went through last year with the SAM and DUNS numbers for the Commission when it took Ms. Edwards weeks to get it finished; it was horrible to get it finished and also we have to keep passwords updated every sixty-ninety days. Mr. Fletcher said his group has had trouble with getting them also.  Mr. Breaux said if districts are going to be proactive and get their own agreements then they will need to be able to get their own DUNS and SAM registrations and to maintain them.  He said some have lost grant opportunities because they were not registered so there will be a new training topic on how to do this registration. Dr. Ernest said they had two drainage districts that they assisted with agreements because they did not have their own SAM and DUNS number.
Mr. Spicer said the next item states that Commissioner Strain was appointed to the Council of Agricultural Science and Technology (CAST) Board of Trustees.  He said this board addresses issues through publications pertaining to sciences of animal, food, plant and soil, and plant protection. He said this is quite an honor for the Commissioner as CAST reviews scientific documents being sure the experts are correct in their assumptions and findings.
Mr. Spicer said the next item regarding the NACD Annual Meeting and for those of us that attended, we were able to meet Ms. Jenny Simpson a keynote speaker and three-time Olympian metal winner and hear her Envirothon story.   He said in this issue are the dates for the spring NACD Fly-In, Monday March 20th and Tuesday March 21, 2017.
Mr. Spicer said the next item regards feral hogs and asked Mr. Breaux to comment.  Mr. Breaux said there has not been a lot to work the new bait with warfarin, a blood thinner, the same as Coumadin but one thing he did learn in Louisiana and at NACD is that EPA approved the use of this bait.  He said not a lot of people are truly in favor of this agent as bait to use as a controlling mechanism for feral pigs. He said in contrast there is sodium nitrite, essentially a food additive that does not have an environmental shelf life and does not accumulate dangerously and if a hog dies from sodium nitrate there would not be any effect to anything else that eats it; whereas the Kaput with warfarin can have an effect on other species that eat the dead hog.  He said the EPA guidelines for Kaput will be revised for Louisiana, one being the lid weight will be changed from eight – ten pounds where APHIS has recorded a raccoon lifting a twenty pound lid and just imagine what a bear will do and they say the hogs will drop pieces of bits and squirrels and other animals or birds will pick up and eat it.  He said no one is comfortable with it that he knows of but he heard that Texas is on the verge of approving this and approval for Louisiana may be as early as this summer and anticipating licensing by 2019.  Chairman Skains asked how long after the hog eats the bait will it take to die. Mr. Breaux said it depends on how much he eats, but it can take a week or two.  Chairman Skains said he asked that because he read an article that people were complaining that if they killed a hog and eaten it, would it kill them.  Mr. Breaux said it is a real concern that if you are taking Coumadin and then eat a hog that had eaten warfarin that you will get more Coumadin in your system and could die. Mr. Fletcher asked then how did it get approved. Mr. Breaux said they put a fat soluble additive with the warfarin to turn the hog fat blue so hunters and others would know not to eat the hog.  Mr. Spicer said the theory is when people find out the poison is being used that they will stop hunting and eating the hogs and with the poison we can finally get rid of them.  Mr. Breaux said Texas is supposed to use it soon so we can watch to see how it goes in Texas.

Mr. Spicer said the next group of articles and other items if you are interested you may read later regarding  more than 140 farmer and other participants of the USA Rice Government Affairs meeting with the Trump Administration; the LSU Budget; the Progressive Farmer chose Mr. Marty Wooldridge as one of America’s Best young Farmers and Ranchers for 2017 and had photos and an article in the magazine on his operation.  Mr. Norton said Mr. Wooldridge is a very active supervisor on the Caddo SWCD and a member on the Farm Bureau State Board and he carries a solid conservation message as relates to his livestock industry. Mr. Spicer suggested the Commission send him a congratulatory letter; Chairman Skains asked the members and they agreed for Mr. Spicer to send Mr. Wooldridge a letter of congratulations.
Mr. Spicer said the next item states former Georgia Governor Sonny Perdue was nominated to head USDA and Mr. Sam Clovis, President Trump’s senior agriculture advisor at a Farm Foundation Forum on ag policy stated that “federal laws, rules, and policies don’t work for working lands and suggested establishing a commission – similar to the one that handled military base realignments - to clean up the lanes and reduce conflict between the land management agencies and landowners. He also argued that regulations could be regionalized, with the possibility of western lands having their own set of rules because of the high percentage of western federal land holdings.” Mr. Clovis also laid out three water policy option on water rights and water quality protections: let the states battle each other over water rights, establish a super water district, or increase government involvement and at the end of the form, he stressed the importance of all Americans to come together to solve the problems we face in agriculture. 
Mr. Spicer said the next items are NACD briefs, Forestry Notes, and NASDA NEWs for their leisure reading.  He said one item of significant importance is Congressman Garret Graves has been appointed the Chairman of House Water Resources Subcommittee and now Louisiana has a voice in front of key agencies and this subcommittee has jurisdiction over the Army Corp of Engineers, EPA and will deal with issues that greatly affect Louisiana.  

Mr. Spicer said the January 26th Voice of Louisiana Agriculture, the first item Louisiana and thirteen other states asked President Trump to repeal was the new Endangered Species Act (ESA) rules where the new rules expand the critical habitat areas and are hampering private landowners’ ability to manage their land. He said the new rules should be changed back to reflect the original intention and not unlawfully expand critical habitat.  He said the original act defines critical habitat as “specific areas within the geographical area occupied by the species at the time it is listed, but has been expanded to include areas on which are found those physical or biological features essential to the conservation of the species, and which may require special management considerations or protection of an area that has never been occupied by the species.”  

Mr. Spicier said that concluded Correspondence and Chairman Skains thanked him for the reviews.
Supervisor Resignations/Appointments and Reappointments   
Chairman Skains said we have one resignation and several reappointments; he called for any comments from the public or Commission members and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then we would proceed.  He said the first letter is from the Sabine SWCD accepting the resignation of Mr. John Alan Williams, appointed position, due to his retirement from the board effective March 1, 2017. 
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the resignation of Mr. John Alan Williams, appointed position, due to his retirement from the Sabine board effective March 1, 2017.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously.
Chairman Skains said there are ten requests for the State Commission to appoint supervisors to a term in office this month.  Chairman Skains asked for any comments from the public or Commission members regarding these reappointments and there were none.  He said if there were no comments, then after reading each reappointment request letter he would call for a motion to approve each reappointment.

Bodcau SWCD, Mrs. Annette Blount, reappointed to fill her vacant appointed position. Term will begin March 22, 2017 and will expire March 22, 2020.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mrs. Annette Blount, Bodcau SWCD, reappointed to fill her vacant appointed position. Term will begin March 22, 2017 and will expire March 22, 2020.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
Desoto SWCD, Mr. Glen Caldwell, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 23, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2020.
Motion:  Mr. Daigle made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Glen Caldwell, DeSoto SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 23, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2020. The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
Dorcheat SWCD, Mr. David Lowe, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 23, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2020.
Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. David Lowe, Dorcheat SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 23, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2020.   The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously
Morehouse SWCD, Mr. Jason Waller, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 24, 2017 and will expire February 24, 2020.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Jason Waller, Morehouse SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 24, 2017 and will expire February 24, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
New River SWCD, Mr. Dean Smith, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 28, 2017 and will expire February 28, 2020.
Motion:  Mr. Yerger made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Dean Smith, New River SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 28, 2017 and will expire February 28, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Dr. Girouard and passed unanimously.
Northeast SWCD, Mr. Jerry Robinson, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 24, 2017 and will expire February 24, 2020.
Motion:  Mr. Daigle made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Jerry Robinson, Northeast SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 24, 2017 and will expire February 24, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Fletcher and passed unanimously.
Sabine SWCD, Mr. John Patrick Boudreaux, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 23, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2020.

Motion:  Mr. Fletcher made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. John Patrick Boudreaux, Sabine SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 23, 2017 and will expire March 23, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
St. Landry SWCD, Mr. Richard Hollier, Jr., reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 26, 2017 and will expire March 26, 2020.
Motion:  Dr. Girouard made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Richard Hollier, Jr., St. Landry SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 26, 2017 and will expire March 26, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Daigle and passed unanimously.
St. Martin SWCD, Mr. Jeffery Durand, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 26, 2017 and will expire March 26, 2020.

Motion:  Mr. Daigle made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Jeffery Durand, St. Martin SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin March 26, 2017 and will expire March 26, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.
West Carroll SWCD, Mr. Ty Rogers, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 24, 2017 and will expire February 24, 2020.
Motion:  Mr. Daigle made a motion to approve the reappointment of Mr. Ty Rogers, West Carroll SWCD, reappointed to fill his vacant appointed position.  Term will begin February 24, 2017 and will expire February 24, 2020.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Yerger and passed unanimously.

Chairman Skains asked if anyone had any comments before moving on to the next agenda item; there were none.  
State Commission PPMs
Chairman Skains asked Mr. Breaux to review this item with the Commission.  Mr. Breaux said at the last meeting it was state that the PPMs would be revised and issued for the Commission’s review and approval after the regular legislative session ends because that is when we find out any changes to the PPMs.  He said they do want to make some upgrades according to district needs such as clarification on the sale of district owned items. He said districts have always been encouraged to sell anything via closed bids to be opened in their board meetings.  

Chairman Skains asked Mr. Rodriguez how the online supervisor training was coming along.  Mr. Rodriguez said it was almost done; he sent a draft to Mr. Breaux for review and he has the online module put in word so Joey could review it all.  Mr. Breaux asked if Chairman Skains was asking about the online module or the training; he said the online module content was completed but the online training system that we are trying to set up is not complete yet.  Mr. Breaux said they are getting some excellent new ideas.  He said we know that each supervisor needs to pass individually to complete training and receive a passing score.  He said he and Dr. Girouard were talking about some of the online training they are required to take that you have to answer a series of questions and if you get them wrong, you have the option of backing out right then and redoing it until you pass.  He said in time we will a refined model on several different subjects such as marketing and district administration; a series of modules for the districts, all good relevant information.   Chairman Skains thanked them and asked if anyone had any questions; there were none.
Other Business  

Chairman Skains said there was no report from LSU AgCenter, as Dr. Leonard and Dr. LeBlanc had other commitments today.  He asked if there was any other business to come before the Commission.
Mr. Spicer said they were planning three meetings with the people from southeast Arkansas and northeast Louisiana regarding the water feasibility study for moving water out of the Arkansas River into the stream systems in southeast Arkansas and northeast Louisiana.  He said on March 7th he will meet with the Corps in Vicksburg and participate in a High Water River Tour in April, and in between those two meetings, we will pull together some of the legislators, state and federal to see if we can find the money for this project to move forward.  He said in the March 7th meeting, the Corps will present an official summary of their findings. He said the big issues to move surface water to northeast Louisiana includes how many structures, highway bridges, and whatever will have to be realigned to allow stream flows with enough volume to meet Louisiana‘s needs. 
Chairman Skains asked if there was any other business to come before the Commission and there was none.

Next meeting

Chairman Skains said the next State Commission Meeting was scheduled for Tuesday, March 28, 2017 at 1:15 P.M. in the Veterans Auditorium, LDAF Building, 5825 Florida Boulevard, Baton Rouge, Louisiana. 
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Chairman Skains asked if there were any comments from the public or Commission members.  Mr. Breaux said a district mentioned that there was a massive die-off of a predominate coastal vegetation in their area and they and other coastal landowners were alarmed by it.  He said this vegetation (Roseau cane - Phragmites australis) basically is holding the world together in this region of the coast and if it is lost there is no another vegetation to fill its niche.  He said he told them that OSWC could collect samples but would rely on the LSU AgCenter to analyze the samples.   He said he and Mr. Rodriguez met with some NRCS specialists with the PMC and a district supervisor in Venice and they collected some diseased plants and brought them back to the AgCenter.  He said Mr. Rodrigo Diaz and his team at the AgCenter identified a type of scale that has not occurred in the south at all; it is from Asia and was recently found in the northeast, but now it is in Louisiana. He said the AgCenter has identified a parazoid, a tiny wasp in the cane that no one knows where it came from and it might be the best defense against this scale. Mr. Breaux said the AgCenter has done tremendous work with this; they are trying to positively identify and culture the parazoid to get them out there in the cane and we would not be doing any of this without the AgCenter’s help. 
Mr. Norton said he spoke to a supervisor after the LACD Annual Meeting that was in some kind of distress because that Roseau Cane is what holds the world together at the mouth of the Mississippi River and he is seeing swaths of it dying; it was a great concern to him.  Mr. Breaux said the supervisor said about 50% Roseau was dead.  Mr. Spicer said we need to get a comprehensive report on the die back and make a presentation to the Coastal Restoration Authority to see if we can find some money before BP funds are all allocated.  Mr. Breaux said hopefully next week we will have a solid handle on it; right now Mr. Diez said he is 99.9% sure but he wants to be 100% so he has a team of entomologist from other universities coming to study the infested Roseau cane.  Mr. Norton said it is not often that we get the pest and the biological control to come at the same time and place.  Mr. Breaux said the die-off was noticed last November by the supervisor and he thought it was odd, so he called Wildlife and Fisheries and they told him they were seeing dead spots but were not sure how long it took to get to the one to two acre size.  Mr. Breaux said but to get from an acre size die-off to what is currently dead according to Mr. Diez it is typical scale morbidity; once it gets a toehold it will spread quickly. 
Chairman Skains thanked Mr. Breaux for his comments and asked if there were any other comments from the public or Commission members and there were none. 

ADJOURNMENT

Chairman Skains said if there was no other business or comments from the public or Commission members, he will accept a motion to adjourn.  
Motion: Mr. Yerger made a motion to adjourn at 2:17 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Compton and passed unanimously.
/s/ Reggie Skains______
Reggie Skains, Chairman 
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